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Washington needs a state-wide agency devoted solely to improving access to justice. The

current systems are failing, and the state has already demonstrated that existing agencies are

willing to allow problems to spiral out of control.

In a memorandum1 to the Washington Supreme Court on November 27th, 2023, the

Washington Office of Public Defense (OPD) called for a moratorium on new case assignments

state-wide, an order requiring appointing authorities to avoid new assignments until defense

attorneys are at 60% of state caseload limits, and the creation of new caseload limits. OPD stated

the state’s criminal defense system is “on the verge of collapse.”

OPD’s memo follows a significant nation-wide examination of the standards of public

defense.2 The issue has not been ignored or unnoticed, from Yakima3 to Everett4 the claxon is

being rung. The issues are myriad. There is no uniform state-wide system for public defense,

leading to inconsistent representation. The burden for implementing and funding the defense

system falls to individual counties, a coalition of whom are suing the state because of this.5

Caseloads are so significant that the Washington State Bar Association has requested defense

attorneys seek relief from the courts themselves.6 The throughline is clear - more funding and

consistent, accountable administration is needed.

Despite these concerns, little is currently being done to address the matters. No move is

being made to create a statewide defense system. It is the humble opinion of the author that the

6 (Washington Stare Bar Association, 2021)
5 (Washington State Association of Counties, 2023)
4 (Simmons & Schwarz, 2023)
3 (Denkmann & Anderson, 2023)
2 (Pace et al., 2023)
1 (Washington State Office of Public Defense, 2023)



creation of a new statewide agency of justice, by the legislature, is the only way to stave off a

collapse of our criminal justice system. This demand for a new agency is because the state has

already demonstrated that its current apparatuses are wildly insufficient to addressing critical

issues around the rights of the accused, and are happy to allow the criminal justice system to face

cascading failure, as demonstrated in the Trueblood decision.

In Trueblood et al. v Washington, the state was sued for failing to provide timely

competency evaluations to incompetent defendants.7 Effectively, the state is required to evaluate

those who may not be competent to stand trial, and must do so for those in jail in a very short

amount of time. The state fell woefully short of this burden. Even after being forced via

settlement to address incredible wait times for prisoners seeking evaluation, the state failed to act

and allowed the problem to simply worsen. DSHS, the entity tasked with addressing this

problem, was found to be at fault for failing to meet any standard or deadline, and fined for

one-hundred million dollars by a federal judge.8

A new state agency, solely tasked with providing and enhancing access to justice, may be

able to avert this new looming crisis. If Washington is to address the myriad issues facing

criminal defense, it is clear that what exists now will not work, and that existing agencies will

not act when faced with a crisis. This author urges the legislature to take action.

8 (Jimenez, 2023)
7 (Washington State Department of Social and Health Services, n.d.)
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